Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

March 13, 2003

PCFD # 8 - Edgewood

1. Call to Order
The March 13, 2003 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by President Paul Webb 9:03 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Alan Predmore, Buckley FD; James Jaques, Milton FD; Cynthia Fajardo, Steilacoom Public Safety; Paul Webb, PCFD #2; Rick Bleecker, PCFD #3; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Ron Hiraki, PCFD #5; Bill Jarmon, Commissioner PCFD #5; Jack Andren, PCFD #6; John Sinclair, PCFD #6; Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8; Bill Steele, PCFD #12; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Eric Nelsen, PCFD #16; Jake Doty, PCFD #20; Reggie Romines, PCFD #21; Gary Franz, PCFD #21; Dan Packer, PCFD #22; Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB;  and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Bill Jarmon led the flag salute.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the February 6, 2003 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black was not present to give a report.  

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. Guest Speakers
Guest speaker Pierce County Prosecutor, Gerald Horne, was introduced and welcomed.  Gerald Horne thanked the members for the opportunity to be here today.  There are currently 116 attorneys in the Prosecutors Office now.  The non-support is the largest office, which is self-supporting.  They are funded by the State and deal with child support.  There are 45 Attorneys working in Felony Division, which is the heart and core of the Prosecutors Office.  In 2001, there were 6,574 Felony offenses charged and 6,001 charged in 2002.  He could not fathom why Pierce County was three times higher crime rate than Snohomish County.  They have done some things that Pierce County has not; for example, they do not have a work release program with the Department of Corrections.  In 1966, one homicide was charged, around twenty aggravated assaults and a handful of rapes.  Also, around that time there was a spike in crime around the nation.  What has happened in Tacoma and Pierce County is unique.  According to the Washington Association of Sheriffs and Police Chiefs Annual Uniform Crime Reports, he ran statistics side by side for King, Pierce, Snohomish, Skagit and Whatcom Counties.

Reported Aggravated Assaults in 2000:

King

Pierce

Snohomish

Skagit

Whatcom



4087

2965

     682


   62

    213


Reported Robberies in 2000:



King

Pierce

Snohomish

Skagit

Whatcom



2652

1205

     322


   37

   73


Snohomish County is rapidly growing to the size of Pierce County, however, you are four times more likely to get assaulted in Pierce County than in Snohomish County.  He feels this has to do with the work release program in Pierce County through DOC (Department of Corrections).  He has been having a difficult time getting information from DOC and is currently going through PDC (Public Disclosure Commission) to get information that is needed.  This has been a painfully slow process.  In 1997 through 2002 we had over 5,400 convicts sent to Pierce County, mainly Tacoma, to finish their sentences.  That is nearly 1,000 convicts a year.  It is believed that we have had 20,000 to 35,000 convicts introduced into our community through the work release program.  The program was designed to re-integrate convicts into the community to adjust and get work experience before they are released.  The Citizens for Justice in Pierce County tries to get convicts out of the work release program because the problem that they are still in prison and have a prison mentality.  They are still serving their sentence, they just have more freedom being in the work release program.  Also, it is not easy to get there in the first place.  For example, with car thefts, it is not until their sixth conviction that they get a 12 to 14 months sentence.  Anytime that you take and put work release programs in place you are going to see spikes in crime.  That has been seen time and time again.  Our leaders previously never stood up to the work release/pre-release problem.  The impact has been seen in our crime rate.  The biggest role in this problem is DOC.  What they do with convicts impacts the crime rate.  A huge concern was when DOC expended a lot of money in Tacoma and moved their headquarters from Seattle to Tacoma. No one wants these problems.  Leaders in King County did not stand up to this, the businessmen did.


The registered sex offenders as of April 1, 2002 are as follows:



King County = 3606, Pierce County = 2526 and Snohomish County = 1384


As of February 2003 they are as follows:



King County = 3798, Pierce County 2723 and Snohomish County = 1498


Level 3 Sex Offenders are the most dangerous and most likely to re-offend.  A Lakewood Apartment complex has 11 sex offenders residing there with 7 out of the 11 from other Counties.  The DOC is going to go where there is the least resistance and/or people are unaware.  He and his office have tried to put as much pressure on DOC as he can and also working on educating the public of what is taking place.  The biggest contribution his office can make is to keep an eye on DOC.  It is the policy makers that make decisions that impact the crime rate.  He has empathy and respect for the line workers.  His war is not with them, but with the policy makers and DOC.  The Governor did not create the problem, however the legislators enabled this to happen in 1967.  Not all the blame is to goto DOC for placing the most sex offenders in Pierce County.  Some Counties have a better monitoring system in place.  He has gone to the Pierce County Executives office to get a full-time position to assist with monitoring sex offenders in Pierce County.  Currently there is only one person working on this part-time.  Snohomish County has three (3) full-time Sheriffs monitoring.  That being the case, it’s easier to send them to Pierce County due to not being hassled, etc.  To leave on a good note, though, the Juvenile crime rate is going down.  The number of charges and referrals are going down and that is encouraging looking at the increase of schools and kids in Pierce County.  There has been another dramatic decrease in crime as over 500 fewer cases have been filed.  We have a jail that can not hold all the people that are convicted.  With the jail at full capacity, we are turning away 200 to 400 per month before sentences are up.  Another impact is the medical costs in jail was over three million dollars last year.  The Federal overseer on jails indicated that we are not providing adequate medical care so this year the budget was increased to 4.5 million dollars.  The question was asked what is the definition of a full jail?  Gerald Horne stated that a Federal Judge ruled that no more than 1,272 inmates are allowed at any one time.  The good news is that his office is working on DOC, they are aware of the program and are learning as much as they can on what they are doing.  Ignorance hurts us.  The Governor’s office has ordered a study to be done on the work release program and impacts on crime.  


John Sinclair asked what a level 3 is and how long of a sentence is served before they are released?  Gerald Horne stated that a level 3 is one that is most likely to re-offend.  The sentences vary.


Paul Webb asked what can we do to help this cause, not necessarily as an Association, but individually?  Gerald Horne stated that the first thing to do is be aware that we do have a crime war.  People won’t move to Tacoma due to being afraid of the crime rates.  The second thing to do is recognize why we have the crime war.  Again, he has nothing against the rank and file guys, this war is with the policy makers.  Discussion followed.


The members applauded Mr. Horne and his staff for the work they have done and continue to do.  Mr. Horne thanked the Association for the opportunity to speak today.  If he is invited back to speak again, some of the best cases have been arsons and that would be more fun to talk about than this.


President Webb called a five minute break at 9:55 a.m.


President Webb called the meeting back to order at 10:00 a.m.  It was announced that Rick Bleecker has been appointed the Interim Chief for PCFD #3 while they conduct a three to four month testing process.

7. Amercian Red Cross
Nothing at this time.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey reported that May 12 is the big Top Off exercise.  They need fire planning folks involved in this drill.  There has been great support from the Sheriffs.  Venues are being allocated and scenarios played out.

Homeland Security continues to be a big issue.  They are still waiting for budgetary information.  The 3.5 billion dollars talked about a year ago has still not been received.  That translates to 6 to 7 million dollars for Pierce County.  The budget that Congress passed has other issues that they are also waiting to hear on.  When or if the war starts, the Sheriffs are going to 12 hour staffing and they will open up the EOC for at least 48 hours.  There is no inclination at this point in any shape or form, this plan is just precautionary.

Steve Bailey reported that they have hired an EOP planner.  The main focus will be to pull together intelligence information.  Different kinds of information to go out; law enforcement and then more general.  Currently building an intelligence system.  Presdient Webb stated that Andy McAfee has been asked to work on lines of communication with intelligence.  The general philosophy is that we don’t want to know all the police information and details.  The biggest fear is that they won’t know what is most critical to us.  Our main contact for the Association is Andy McAfee.  Andy stated that he has been working with Jeff Ship, Chris Adamson and Dee Hendricks.  They are meeting again on the 27th.  Preliminary is that if he knows of a credible threat, it will be passed on.  Another concern is that if our troops are out and about and see something out of the ordinary, to report that as well.  Steve Bailey stated that Dee Hendricks has a military background and comes very highly qualified for this job.

Steve Bailey reported on USAR issues.  There have been bumps in the road with the USAR team.  Following 911 the nation as a whole has recognized the value of USAR.  With money, however, comes additional scrutiny and accountability.  As has been reported in the past, the FEMA cache has been split between CPFR and Seattle FD and this is now to be consolidated into one location.  CPFR has been great and extremely cooperative with this effort.  Seattle FD has been resistant.  Discussion followed.  The cache is to come together in April to a single location.  Allocated by FEMA is four full-time positions.  Two have been hired so for; an Office Assistant and a Logistics position.  They will be working on going to a bar code system.  The next to be hired is a program manager for the team.  That position closes tomorrow.  The last position will be a Training Officer.  This position may not be hired until the end of the year or next year.

Steve Bailey reported that following the space shuttle accident they had a big problem in Texas with recovering all the debris.  The USAR team was requested and our team was requested along with the USAR dogs.  We sent a team to Texas and Cynthia Fajardo went with the first group to go down.  Steve asked Cynthia to give a report.  Cynthia Fajardo stated that when she joined the team in 1994 she never thought that she’d go to New York or Texas and use skills she learned in her college forestry classes.  In Texas, the search area was about a one hour drive from the IST area.  They were about a two hour and fifteen minute drive from Houston and almost to the Louisiana Border.  The weather was miserable with rain and around thirty degrees.  The terrain was flat but the underbrush was extremely thick.  There was no equipment to use to search.  She was amazed at how close the engineers were to calculating where they would find debris.  They pretty much ran into the same issues as they ran into in New York.  The overall mission was a lot of hard work.  Remains of the astronauts were recovered and they were surprised to find that they were not burnt, and had suffered trauma.  The engineers were phenomenal.  It was an honor to serve on the team.  The whole mission of the USAR team is changing, we are not just being deployed for earthquakes, etc.  The members congratulated Cynthia Fajardo for her excellent work and representation of Pierce County.

9. EMS
Nothing at this time.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne Wienholz reported the Roads Codes committee is meeting next week.  Also, after the Chicago nightclub fire and then the Warwick Rhode Island fire, we had investigators out doing night inspections of area nightclubs.  Anything over fifty (50) occupant load was inspected.  They have found some problems with additions and no permits, blocked exits, etc.  The inspectors have been well received by the public and management of the establishments.  They took last weekend off, but will be out inspecting again this weekend.  Trying to be proactive.  These night inspections are not being charged and it is encouraging to see that for the most part the establishment owners are doing good at taking care of their places.  John Sinclair asked if once the inspections are finished, will they be sending out a report to jurisdictions with their findings for follow-up?  Wayne stated that can be done.

Gary Franz stated the LID standards are almost complete.  The committee needs to review them.  Also, looking at development regulations for the rest of the County.  This package is being presented to the Planning Council next week.

Eric Nelsen asked where they are at regarding gates?  Wayne stated the Development Engineers have volunteered to take over that project.  Work has been done to put together standards for new gates.  The problem is the 200 or so gates already out there with no permits, etc.

Gary Franz stated there is proliferation of nightmarish construction practices going on in and around his District.  He has been inundated with platt reviews where developers are wanting deviation from the County standards.  The problem continues to grow.  At some point we need to put together a focus team on what is going on in this area.  We need to be clearly communicating with the Fire Marshal collectively as a whole.  Jack Andren stated he sat in on a South Hill Planning Council meeting and community plans are outside all other regulations out there.  These community plans are mandating other issues such as architectural concepts.  The plans are dictating the atmosphere and look of the community.  When suggested fire resistant siding, fire walls, etc.  they respond that it is not in the fire code.  They self impose sidewalks for public safety, however, do not self impose fire safety.  Somewhere we are missing an opportunity to get to the Community plans to get issues built into the plans.  Discussion followed.  Wayne stated that an ordinance change is needed or an ordinance amendment.  John Sinclair questioned if it is time for this organization to go on the record with the County Council, Pierce County Executive and Planning that states our opposition on this issue.  We are opposed because of the life safety issues.  Paul Webb suggested this issue go to the Executive Board and come up with a plan and/or recommendation.  A letter going on record is nothing more than being a squeaky wheel.  We are diverse in our association with city, district and district serving a city.  We need to have a mechanism in place to keep the pressure on whenever something pops up.  A focus group or task force put in place to address issues as they arise.  This issue will be discussed at the next Executive Board meeting.

At 11:14 President Paul Webb stated he had to leave for another commitment.  He turned the meeting over to Vice President Alan Predmore.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Dan Packer distributed informational flyers regarding three bills in rules.  He is making a plea for everyone to make contact with any or all committee members to get these bills out of rules and onto the floor.  For more information on bills in legislation log onto the website: www.leg.wa.gov.  Dan Packer gave a brief overview of some bills and where they are in the process.  Jack Andren asked what the cut-off date is for bills to be out of committee?  Dan Packer stated they need to be out by the 18th.

Dan Packer reported the State Chiefs have been working on the creation of an interagency working team to be led by Dave Lafave from Kelso 2.  Propose to solve problem of understanding how mobilizations are supposed to work.  This is one of the tasks the working team will be undertaking and then present to groups like this.  A Type 3 incident management team is not in the county or region and with all of our resources we should have one.  We need to be doing this.    What do we say and/or do to local community and media when an incident like Rhode Island happens?  An informational strike team to help local Chiefs with information and data, etc. is another thing this team will do.  A project that President Broman ha begun is regarding State Chiefs and County Chiefs communications.  What are the impacts to Fire Departments from 911?  Other counties are having the same problem and concern.  He is putting together a task force/work group to work on this issue.

Dan Packer gave a very brief overview of the upcoming Conference in Pasco:

Monday, June 23rd is golf day beginning around 1:00

Tuesday, June 24th is pre-conference day, joint with Western

Evening of the 24th is opening ceremonies and memorials.

Wednesday and Thursday is the Conference.  Dennis O’Neil from the National Fire Academy will be speaking.  Stress Management session with partners.  Officer Development by Chief Broman.  The second day will cover Chiefs Role in Emergency Management, Marketing and Branding, Highway Incident Safety.

Thursday evening will be the banquet.

Friday morning trying something new with a roundtable forum that will be moderated and facilitated but an open agenda.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Nothing at this time.

13. Pierce County Fire Commissioners
Bill Jarmon would like to thank Steve Bailey for his presentation at their last meeting.  Their next meeting is the 27th at Sumner, PCFD #1 at 7:00 p.m.  The speaker will be Fire Marshal Wayne Wienholz.

14. EMS
Andy McAfee reported the MPI plan was handed out last month.  One department has called with comments and they will be holding a committee meeting with them.  If anyone else has any comments, concerns, etc. please contact him and they can attend the next committee meeting as well.  He would like to see this get approved at the next meeting.

15. Training
Nothing at this time.

16. Education Committee – Speaker/Training Opportunity

Gary Franz stated that many attended the NW Management Seminar and many Chiefs were impress by listening to Chief Johnson from Tualitin speak.  He has been asked to look into bringing him up here to speak.  October or November is the soonest.  He will continue working on scheduling this and will keep everyone informed.  Kelvin Johnson stated that Chief Johnson’s presentation at the conference was taped and they should have it available on their website soon.

Alan Predmore stated the Executive Board approved to host and sponsor the IAFC Volunteer and Combination Officers Section Training.  It will be held at PCFD #5 towards the end of September.  Notices will be coming out shortly on this.

17. Program/Speaker Committee

Alan Predmore stated that Pierce County Executive John Ladenburg was originally scheduled to be the speaker for today’s meeting.  He has asked if the Association would consider moving the April meeting to the second week in April as he has a standing meeting that falls the first Thursday of every month.  It was moved and seconded to move the April 3rd meeting to April 10th.  MOTION CARRIED.

18. Legislative Caucus Committee
Nothing at this time.

19. Nominating Committee
Nothing at this time.

20. Banquet Committee – Awards Committee
Nothing at this time.

21. Audit Committee

Nothing at this time.

22. Fire Benefit Charge Committee

Nothing at this time.

23. County Code (Road/LID) Committee

Discussed earlier in the meeting.

24. Emergency Management Committee

Andy McAfee reported that the EOC Fire Coordinator training notices have been sent out.  If you did not receive one and are interested in attending, please contact him.

The Top Off exercise is still going.  CPFR is the lead agency.  The plan is to use the runcards.  EOC will work at the same time.  We need to get the jurisdictions involved.

The Coordinator meeting has been moved to the 4th Thursday at 9:00 a.m. at PCFD #14.  Normally the meeting is held the 3rd Thursday.

DNR is taking a major cut.  A Wildland meeting will be held in the next month or so and bringing Chuck Frame into discuss issues.

Gary Franz reported that Station 21-1 is available on April 10th for moving the meeting.

25. Unfinished Business
Nothing at this time.

26. New Business
Nothing at this time.

27. Good of the Order
Cynthia Fajardo stated with the next meeting being moved, this will be her last meeting.  She would really like to thank everyone for making her feel so welcome and helping out.  She will be going to the National Academy in Virginia and on August 1st reports to the Sheriffs Office.  She’s not sure yet where or what she will be doing.  The Association wished her well and asked that she keep in touch.


Alan Predmore stated that membership cards are at the front to pick up.


Reminder on the e-mail sent out by Attorney Joe Quinn regarding upcoming HIPAA deadline.  

28. Adjournment
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:52.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

PLEASE NOTE that the next meeting has been moved to April 10, 2003 at PCFD #21 – Graham, beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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